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January 21, 2025 
 
Dr. James Sullivan, Director of Schools 
Rutherford County Schools 
2240 Southpark Blvd. 
Murfreesboro, TN 37128 
 
Dear Director Sullivan: 
 
I am in receipt of your waiver request of State Board of Education (SBE) Rule 0520-01-19 as it relates to 
English as a Second Language (ESL) the teaching model, service period, and service delivery.  
 
You have requested approval of the following: 

• Use of a co-teaching service model that pairs an ESL teacher with a general education teacher in 
the same classroom to collaboratively deliver instruction. 

• Modification of ESL services for students severely impacted by their area(s) of disability not able to 
access the required minutes of ESL outlined in the rule.  

• Provision of daily ESL services in a model where the entirety of services is provided in a frequency 
of less than five (5) days in the school week for sites operating on extended block schedules. 

 
Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-1-201(d) grants the commissioner the authority to “waive any state board rule or 
statute that inhibits or hinders the LEA’s ability to meet its goals or comply with its mission.” On the 
condition that the school district comply with the provisions of SBE Rule 0520-01-19 by implementing the 
monitoring steps required under the SBE Rule as well as implementing the action steps outlined in your 
waiver request, your request is hereby granted for the remainder of the 2024-25 school year.  
 
Please note that co-teaching was added to the SBE Rule in September 2024. Your wavier for use of a co-
teaching model is granted for the start of the school year until the SBE Rule update became effective.   
 
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have further questions. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Lizzette Reynolds 
Commissioner 
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